

2021 DIRECTOR'S AWARD WINNERS

Turning the Page on the War on Drugs: A Balanced Approach to Bending the Curve of the Overdose Epidemic

By Connor Kubeisy¹, University of California–Berkeley

Background

An unprecedented 93,331 Americans were lost to overdose deaths in 2020—nearly 30 percent more than in 2019 and nearly 2,000 percent more than the 4,506 lost in 1990. Having passed, in June 2021, the fiftieth anniversary of President Richard Nixon's declaration of the War on Drugs, it is clear that the War on Drugs has failed and that a new approach is required.

Additionally, a 2018 Rasmussen poll found only 9 percent of likely voters believed the United States was winning the War on Drugs, while 75 percent thought the country was not.² The nation has lost faith in this approach, and rising overdose death rates confirm its failures. Policy makers must turn the page on the War on Drugs and implement fairer, more effective policies to bend the curve of the overdose epidemic.

In San Francisco, California, where drug dealers are sparingly prosecuted and syringes are widely distributed, the issues stemming from substance misuse have proliferated unabatedly. As a result, nearly three times more San Franciscans died from drug overdoses (713) than COVID-19 (255) in 2020, in addition to thousands of overdoses reversed by naloxone, the opioid overdose reversal drug.³ President Donald Trump called this the "crisis next door," and not one community or congressional district has evaded the scourage of drugs.⁴

Based on its FY 2022 budget request and policy priorities, the White House Office of National Drug Control Policy (ONDCP), which develops and implements our national strategy to confront the drug crisis, is working to expand nationwide a strategy that shares many of the same goals as the approach pioneered in San Francisco.

The Biden administration's FY 2022 budget request "devotes an historically high 57.3 percent of national drug program resources to demand reduction programs and activities." Demand reduction represents the category of programs championed in San Francisco, which aims to reduce the demand for and usage of drugs by promoting prevention, harm reduction, treatment, and recovery. In turn, supply reduction, which aims to keep drugs out of our nation and neighborhoods, is being defunded to a historically low percentage of the national drug control budget.

ONDCP maintains that it is "making critical investments to reduce the supply of illicit substances in the United States." However, critics may say the office's FY 2022 budget request overlooks the issue fueling the drug crisis: the ever-growing supply

of lethal drugs. Of the \$669.9 million increase to the national drug control budget over FY 2021, only 6 percent will support supply reduction; the remaining 94 percent will fund demand reduction. This increase is expected to repel the inflow of drugs and address emerging drug threats, including fentanyl, which increased by 4,000 percent along the border and is responsible for most overdose deaths.⁷

The Biden administration has further shifted the nation's approach toward demand reduction in part because supply-reduction efforts have nevertheless failed to curb rising overdose death rates and have unintentionally exacerbated racial disparities in the criminal justice system. Although Blacks and Whites use drugs at similar rates, Blacks are 2.7 times more likely than Whites to be arrested for drug-related offenses.⁸ For example, the American Civil Liberties Union found Blacks were 3.6 times more likely to be arrested for marijuana possession than Whites in 2018.⁹ Thirty-nine percent of drug offenders in federal prison were African Americans, compared to the proportion of Whites at 22 percent. Would there have been a greater urgency to address these disparities had the ratios been reversed?

The incarceration of nonviolent offenders with a substance use disorder weakens the social fabric of communities and results in countless children being raised without one or both parents. Nowhere is this felt more than in communities of color, which also face higher poverty rates and have less access to health care and quality education.

Researchers found adolescents "who live with only one parent are more prone to emotional distress, negative behavior, delinquency, and drug use." ¹⁰ This often leads to an intergenerational revolving door with the criminal justice system. After parents are imprisoned for drug use, their children become more likely to enter the criminal justice system and use drugs. Policy makers must break this cycle and work to revivify the social capital of communities, which will simultaneously improve the health and well-being of Americans.

The overdose epidemic is uniquely positioned to unite the two major political parties, because it impacts every congressional district and there is little incentive to downplay it. For example, the House of Representatives, in 2018, passed the sweeping SUPPORT for Patients and Communities Act, which worked to address the consequences of the opioid epidemic, with a 396–14 vote. Keith Humphreys, a health policy professor at Stanford, provides further evidence for the bipartisan potential of drug policies, stating, "If you look at it in terms of the incredible dysfunction of Congress on everything, it's actually one of the few things they've been able to do together as parties." Given the issue's bipartisan support, much-needed solutions can be passed and implemented.

Recommendations

Once a director of the Office of National Drug Control Policy, known as the drug czar, is confirmed by the United States Senate, he or she must commit to implementing evidence-based policies. These policies must (1) expand the continuum of

care—to help those with a substance use disorder live healthy, drug-free lives; and (2) stop illegal drugs from being trafficked, which will help prevent the initiation of and the continuation of substance misuse.

The first step in bending the curve of the overdose epidemic is to treat those at greatest risk of overdosing. Data show only 10 percent of Americans with a substance use disorder receive treatment. All Americans must have access to evidence-based treatment, often delivered in the form of buprenorphine or other medication-assisted treatment options, which are considered the gold standard of care within treatment plans. Making treatment more accessible will ensure that those who are most vulnerable have a fair chance to live drug free.

The treatment gap is especially pronounced in communities of color.¹³ To bridge this gap, which is consistent with President Joe Biden's priority of "advancing racial equity in [the nation's] approach to drug policy," policy makers must develop culturally appropriate forms of treatment and consider social determinants of health.¹⁴ This acknowledges that populations respond differently to targeted interventions and that cultural and social factors inform perceptions about drug use.

Our nation must also redouble investments in prevention, ensuring fewer Americans experiment with and become addicted to drugs. Regina LaBelle, who is President Biden's acting director of national drug control policy, said, "We know that delaying substance use until after adolescence decreases the likelihood of a person developing a substance use disorder." As such, prevention efforts must target youths, who are most likely to begin using drugs. As fewer Americans use drugs, fewer will become addicted and die from overdoses.

A robust offense may be the best defense against drugs. By hindering the distribution of illegal drugs, our nation can effectively prevent their usage and reduce the stress placed on the continuum of care. In fact, under the bold leadership of President Donald Trump and James Carroll, his drug czar, our nation achieved a decline in overdose deaths for the first time in nearly three decades. As outlined in an op-ed written by Carroll and First Lady Melania Trump, the Trump administration's approach consisted of taking "the fight directly to criminal drug trafficking organizations," including the cartels operating south of our nation's border.

The benefits of supply reduction make intuitive sense to most Americans—it is unlikely that officials will argue that a greater prevalence of drugs will ameliorate the drug crisis. However, opponents of this approach may say our nation will never interdict 100 percent of narcotics and efforts to keep illicit drugs out of our neighborhoods have had unintended consequences.

In a good-faith effort premised on bipartisan solutions, our nation must acknowledge and undo the systems that have kindled inequities in our criminal justice system. President Biden's ONDCP has committed to building trust with communities of color; supply-reduction advocates must partner with them on this front. While

the current administration should be commended for prioritizing the advancement of racial equity, critics may say its defunding of supply-reduction programs to a historically low percentage of the national drug control budget will result in illegal drugs continuing to harm communities of color. Supply reduction must remain a priority and have a sufficient level of funding to disrupt drug trafficking and production.

The criminal justice system should be reformed to ensure no one is imprisoned solely for drug use. Nonviolent offenders with a substance use disorder would be better served by community-based alternatives, such as drug courts, than by ever more incarcerations and imprisonments, which often fail to facilitate treatment.

Expected Results

The closure of the treatment gap can result in "an approximate 50 percent decrease in the number of fatal overdoses," according to American Addiction Centers. Additionally, the National Institute on Drug Abuse concluded, "After 3.5 years [following the start of treatment], the portion who reported being abstinent had risen further, to 61 percent, and fewer than 10 percent met diagnostic criteria for dependence on the drugs." Medication-assisted treatment can reduce dependence on drugs and ultimately decrease the number of fatal overdoses by up to 50 percent.

In addition to the intangible value of the individual's recovery and their expected contributions to the social fabric of their community, these programs are cost-effective. The National Institute on Drug Abuse found, "Every dollar invested in addiction treatment programs yields a return of between \$4 and \$7 in reduced drug-related crime, criminal justice costs, and theft. When savings related to healthcare are included, total savings can exceed costs by a ratio of 12 to 1."²⁰

Through the lens of implementation, prevention efforts would be scaled up through grants distributed by the Office of National Drug Control Policy, through its Drug Free Communities (DFC) Support Program. According to a recent DFC report, community-led organizations receiving DFC grants achieved a 25 percent reduction in alcohol use, a 34 percent reduction in tobacco use, a 13 percent reduction in marijuana use, and a 10 percent reduction in prescription drug use among middle school students. ²¹ Moreover, high school students achieved a 21 percent reduction in alcohol use, a 31 percent reduction in tobacco use, a 7 percent reduction in marijuana use, and a 28 percent reduction in prescription drug use. The DFC program delivers results, and its expansion will ensure more Americans live drug free.

Prevention efforts also have a high return on investment. According to the National Institute on Drug Abuse, every dollar spent on prevention returns up to \$65 in averted medical costs and heightened productivity.²²

Twenty percent of the prison population consists of nonviolent drug offenders.²³ Conservative estimates found approximately 2.1 million Americans were incarcer-

ated in 2020. Thus, by directing nonviolent drug users to treatment rather than jail, the prison population could be reduced by approximately 420,000 individuals, resulting in untold savings and communal contributions. This reform underlies the importance of expanding treatment programs.

These evidence-based policies will help people of all races recover and live drug free while reducing incarceration rates and related costs. This balanced, bipartisan proposal synthesizes the Trump administration's approach to supply reduction with the Biden administration's prioritization of demand reduction and racial equity.

Our nation can bend the curve of the overdose epidemic and turn the page on the War on Drugs, often decried for its racial undertones, by confronting the inflow of drugs, promoting prevention and treatment, and ensuring no community or demographic is left behind. Many policy makers seemingly advocate for a one-sided approach premised on either supply reduction or demand reduction, but this proposal demonstrates how they can be complementary. The implementation of these reforms will begin to decrease the number of overdose deaths and restore the public's faith in our national approach to the drug crisis.

Endnotes

- ¹ Disclaimer: I interned with the White House Office of National Drug Control Policy from September 2020, during the Trump administration, to August 2021, during the Biden administration. The views expressed in this paper are my own and do not reflect the views of either administration.
- ² "Voters Have Little Faith in War on Drugs." *Rasmussen Reports*, January 10, 2018, https://www.rasmussenreports.com/public_content/politics/general_politics/january_2018/voters_have_little_faith_in_war_on_drugs.
- ³ Bethany Blankley, "San Francisco Overdose Deaths Far Outpaced COVID-19 Deaths in 2020," Center Square, April 20, 2021, https://www.thecentersquare.com/california/san-francisco-overdose-deaths-far-outpaced-covid-19-deaths-in-2020/article_d581ce3a-a1d4-11eb-9fc9-db1fc91666d5.html; Trisha Thadani, "At Least 10 Times a Day, Someone on the Brink of Death from a Drug Overdose Is Saved in S.F.," San Francisco Chronicle, October 14, 2020, https://www.sfchronicle.com/bayarea/article/S-F-s-overdose-numbers-are-staggeringly-high-15648878.php.
- ⁴ White House, "Opioids: The Crisis Next Door," accessed October 1, 2021, https://crisisne-xtdoor.trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov.
- ⁵ Office of National Drug Control Policy, "National Drug Control Budget: FY 2022 Funding Highlights," May 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/National-Drug-Control-Budget-FY-2022-Funding-Highlights.pdf.
- ⁶ White House, "Biden-Harris Administration Calls for Historic Levels of Funding to Prevent and Treat Addiction and Overdose," May 28, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/ondcp/briefing-room/2021/05/28/biden-harris-administration-calls-for-historic-levels-of-funding-to-prevent-and-treat-addiction-and-overdose.
- ⁷ Gabe Gutierrez and Al Henkel, "Fentanyl seizures at U.S. southern border rise dramatically." NBC News, June 29, 2021, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/immigration/fentanyl-seizures-u-s-southern-border-rise-dramatically-n1272676.
- ⁸ "Rates of Drug Use and Sales, by Race; Rates of Drug Related Criminal Justice Measures, by Race," Hamilton Project (Brookings Institution), October 21, 2016, https://www.hamilton-project.org/charts/rates_of_drug_use_and_sales_by_race_rates_of_drug_related_criminal_justice.
- ⁹ American Civil Liberties Union, "A Tale of Two Countries: Racially Targeted Arrests in the Era of Marijuana Reform Details Millions of Racially Targeted Marijuana Arrests Made Between 2010–2018," April 20, 2020, https://www.aclu.org/press-releases/new-aclu-re-port-despite-marijuana-legalization-black-people-still-almost-four-times.
- ¹⁰ Vanessa Hemovich and William Crano, "Family Structure and Adolescent Drug Use: An Exploration of Single-Parent Families," Substance Use and Misuse 44, no. 14 (2009): 2099–113, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3075408.
- ¹¹Abby Goodnough, "In Rare Bipartisan Accord, House and Senate Reach Compromise on Opioid Bill," New York Times, September 26, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/09/26/health/opioid-bill-congress.html.
- ¹² Addiction Center, "Statistics on Addiction in America," last updated September 23, 2021, https://www.addictioncenter.com/addiction/addiction-statistics.

- ¹³ Office of National Drug Control Policy (ONDCP), "The Biden-Harris Administration's Statement of Drug Policy Priorities for Year One," March 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/BidenHarris-Statement-of-Drug-Policy-Priorities-April-1.pdf.
- ¹⁴ ONDCP, "Drug Policy Priorities for Year One."
- ¹⁵ White House, "ONDCP Announces \$3.25 Million for Local Coalitions Across the Country Working to Reduce Youth Substance Use," June 30, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/ondcp/briefing-room/2021/06/30/ondcp-announces-3-25-million-for-local-coalitions-across-the-country-working-to-reduce-youth-substance-use.
- ¹⁶ "Trump Drug Policy Director Touts First Decline in Overdose-Related Deaths in 30 Years." The Hill, January 17, 2020, https://thehill.com/hilltv/rising/478768-trump-drug-policy-director-touts-decline-in-overdose-related-deaths-in-30-years.
- ¹⁷ James Carroll and Melania Trump, "Partnering to Help America's Children Live Their Best, Drug-Free Lives," Fox News, October 31, 2020, https://www.foxnews.com/opinion/melania-trump-jim-carroll-children-drug-free-lives.
- ¹⁸ Stacy Mosel, "Medication-Assisted Treatment FAQ's," American Addiction Centers, last updated November 4, 2019, https://rehabs.com/medication-assisted-treatment.
- ¹⁹ Eric Sarlin, "Long-Term Follow-Up of Medication-Assisted Treatment for Addiction to Pain Relievers Yields 'Cause for Optimism," National Institute on Drug Abuse, November 30, 2015, https://archives.drugabuse.gov/news-events/nida-notes/2015/11/long-term-follow-up-medication-assisted-treatment-addiction-to-pain-relievers-yields-cause-optimism.
- ²⁰ National Institute on Drug Abuse, "Is Drug Addiction Treatment Worth Its Cost?" January 2018, https://www.drugabuse.gov/publications/principles-drug-addiction-treatment-research-based-guide-third-edition/frequently-asked-questions/drug-addiction-treatment-worth-its-cost.
- ²¹ ONDCP, "Drug-Free Communities Support Program National Cross-Site Evaluation: End-of-Year 2020 Report," March 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/up-loads/2021/08/FINAL_DFC-Eval-Report_2021_march12_508.pdf.
- ²² National Institute on Drug Abuse, "Why Is Adolescence a Critical Time for Preventing Drug Addiction?" July 2020, https://www.drugabuse.gov/publications/drugs-brains-be-havior-science-addiction/preventing-drug-misuse-addiction-best-strategy.
- ²³ Wendy Sawyer and Peter Wagner, "Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2020." Prison Policy Initiative, March 24, 2020, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/pie2020.html.









